(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of the Special Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
26 February 2008 (Tuesday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 



    38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

Outlying Islands Ferry Services
The Chairman remarked that the Council had received a variety of opinions from residents and had reflected the opinions to the Transport Department prior to the meeting.  The representative from the Transport Department briefed the meeting about the contents of the paper. The main points were summarized below.
1.
Residents, various organizations and the Islands District Council had been consulted on the issue during the period June to August 2007. Tender exercise was conducted during September and October 2007, and two tender proposals were received. The proposed fares of four routes in the proposals, namely “Central-Peng Chau”, “Central- Mui Wo”, “Central-Yung Shue Wan” and “Central-Sok Kwu Wan”, were substantially higher than the current fares, with the biggest increase at 50%. The Transport Department considered that such levels of increase would not be acceptable to residents and decided to conduct a re-tender exercise for these four routes in March 2008.
2.
New measures would be introduced in the re-tender exercise to provide incentives for tenderers. Vessel-related fees for three years would be waived. In the long term, feasibility of using part of the pier premises in Central for the commercial, retail business or office purpose would be studied. If the measure was to be found feasible, the successful tender(s) would then be able to make use of the income in these businesses to subsidize the future fares.
3.
The Transport Department was in the opinion that income from fares should be the mainstay of ferry service, and thus lowering the cost of operation should still be the best way forward. It thus proposed the following measures to that end:
i.
reduction of non-peak service headways.

ii.
cancellation of some overnight sailings.

iii.
greater flexibility in types of vessels to be used.

iv.
tendering the four routes separately.

The views of the members were summed up below: 

1. Most members would want to have the present level of service maintained.

2. There should be long term planning in regard of ferry services for the outlying islands. The establishment of an ad-hoc interdepartmental group for the purpose and the inclusion of representatives from the Islands District Council and District Office were proposed.

3. Some members were not satisfied with the consultation process conducted.

4. Concerns about the reliability and quality of service of lesser scale service operators were raised. The government should have contingency plan installed in case providers of service failed to deliver.

5. Some members doubted the correctness of the data provided by the government in respect of population, passengers and the cross-subsidizing benefits of holiday fares. They requested the Transport Department to provide relevant data.
6. A member proposed the establishment of a “Quality Ferry Service Fund”, and another proposed government subsidy for ferry services.

7. A member raised the issue of cancelling holiday fare.

8. A member proposed to invite the Tourism Board to invest in the district to promote tourism.

9. A member proposed that the government should utilize the resources of tourist attractions in the district to increase the population. Another member believed that setting up international schools in the district would be helpful.
10. A member said that the reduction of service headways would bring less visitors to the district and the local economies would be affected, and that a vicious cycle would be formed.
On many of the concerns that had been raised and discussed before, the representative from the Transport Department stated the positions of the Department again. The following responses were provided to address some specific questions:

1. There would be provisions set out in the tender documents with regard to the service requirements, to which the successful tender(s) had to comply with. This would ensure that the service provided would be up to standard.
2. The average figures of passengers in non-peak periods were approximately: ‘Central-Peng Chau Route’-18%, ‘Central-Mui Wo Route’-23% and ‘Central-Yung Shue Wan Route’-35%. It was as such that the government considered that reduction of non-peak service headways would help lower operational costs.

3. The revenue from holiday fare had cross-subsidized 10 to 20% of weekday fare under existing arrangements. If such arrangements were to be cancelled, resident should expect that the weekday fare would be substantially increased. 
4. As for doubts raised by two members about holiday fare, New World First Ferry did in fact provided relevant figures to the department. This kind of information was sensitive commercial data and the department would not be able to publish it without the prior consent of the company.
5. The proposal to invite Tourism Board to help promoting tourism in the district had been related to the relevant body.

6. The government did have long term planning for ferry services for the district, and it would proactively follow up on the issue. The proposal to include representatives from the Council and District Office had been noted.
7. The establishment of a fund would resemble the provision of subsidy and it was the government’s established policy that public transport services should be run by the private sector or public corporations in accordance with commercial principles.  The government would not provide direct subsidy for their daily operating expenditure.
8. The Transport Department had endeavoured to provide support to the ferry services to the outlying islands. For instance, it had actively contacted the Town Planning Board to gain its approval of allowing the pier premises to be used for commercial purposes. This would bolster non-box revenues in the coming tender exercise. Practical works such as upgrading fire-service requirements of facilities in the piers had also been completed. The department would continue to carry out maintenance of the piers and measures such as waiving of fuel tax would remain unchanged. The only unforeseeable change was the upsurge of fuel prices, which had exerted substantial pressure on the operation cost.
The Chairman concluded by stating that the Council welcomed the government’s measures in waiving vessel-related fees and fuel tax. The government should help bolster non-box revenues to cross-subsidize operation cost and endeavour to maintain the present level of service. The Council proposed that the Tourism Board should strengthen its investment in the Islands District to promote tourism in the region.
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